HARNETT COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
Minutes of Regular Meeting

March 21, 2011
The Harnett County Board of Commissioners met in regular session on Monday, March 21, 2011, in the Commissioners Meeting Room, County Administration Building, 102 East Front Street, Lillington, North Carolina.

Members present:
Timothy B. McNeill, Chairman




Beatrice B. Hill, Vice-Chairman




Dan B. Andrews, Commissioner




Gary House, Commissioner 




Jim Burgin, Commissioner


Staff present:

Scott Sauer, County Manager




Tony Wilder, Deputy County Manager




Dwight Snow, County Attorney




Sylvia Blinson, Finance Office




Gina Wheeler, Clerk

Chairman McNeill called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Commissioner Burgin led the pledge and invocation.

Chairman McNeill called for additions and deletions to the published agenda.  Vice Chairman Hill asked to remove the consent agenda request from the Sheriff’s Office to rehire early retiree Kelly Johnson on a part-time basis.  Commissioner Burgin asked for clarification regarding Public Utilities Budget Amendment 262 in the amount of $840,252 which was to decrease Triangle Grading budget to reflect final decreasing change order.  Mr. Sauer noted the public hearing on the proposed Harnett County Community Transportation Program Application to NC DOT is calendar for April 4, 2011 and would not be held during this meeting.

Commissioner Burgin moved to approve the agenda as amended.  Commissioner Andrews seconded the motion which passed unanimously.
Commissioner House moved to approve the following items on the amended consent agenda.  Commissioner Burgin seconded the motion which passed unanimously.
1. Budget Amendments:
262 Public Utilities Department Capital Project PU 014B SCWW

Code
553-9100-431.45-05
Construction – Triangle Grading               840,252 decrease


553-9100-431.45-80
Contingency



        840,252 increase

267 Public Utilities 1003 Brightwater Infrastructure

Code
575-9100-431.45-01
Construction



          88,289 decrease


575-9100-431.45-27
Utilities Plus



          88,289 increase

269 General Services

Code
110-4600-410.43-21
Repair and Maintenance – Auto

4,437 increase


110-0000-356.30-00
Insurance Proceeds



4,437 increase


272 Detention Center Project CP0401


Code
313-8300-410.45-01
Construction



          94,297 decrease



313-0000-361.10-00
Interest




          94,297 decrease


273 Edward Byrne Justice Assistance Grant


Code
110-0000-331.51-23
2007 Edward Byrne Grant


2,891 increase



110-0000-399.00-00
Fund Balance Appropriated


2,891 decrease


274 Register of Deeds Department


Code
110-0000-347.15-00
ROD – Birth Records



6,500 decrease



110-0000-322.40-07
State Vitals – Birth Records


6,500 increase


276 General Services, Youth Services


Code
110-7930-441.12-00
Human Services/Part Time Salary & Wages
   400 increase


110-7930-441.22-00
Human Services/FICA


     37 increase


110-7930-441.60-47
Food and Provisions



   200 increase


110-7930-441.60-33
Materials and Supplies


   100 increase


110-7930-441.60-37
Restitution Supplies



   923 increase


110-7930-441.35-06
Restitution Program Paid


2,000 increase


110-7930-441.60-396
Uniforms




   340 increase

110-0000-331.77-02
Human Services/CBA/Juvenile Restitution
4,000 increase

277 EMS/EMS Transport Department 

Code
110-5400-420.60-46
Medical Supplies & Drugs


   384 increase


110-5401-420.60-46
Medical Supplies & Drugs


   165 increase



110-5400-420.60-33
Materials & Supplies 



1,000 increase


110-5400-420.74-74
Capital Outlay



          10,000 increase



110-8800-490.32-16
Contingency



          11,549 decrease


280 Transportation Department


Code
110-4650-410.41-11
Telecommunication & Postage
          11,874 increase


110-8800-490.32-16
Contingency



          11,874 decrease


283 Cooperative Extension, Agriculture Program


Code
110-7300-465.32-29
Agriculture




6,800 increase


110-0000-344.12-00
Agriculture




6,800 increase

2. Tax refunds, rebates, releases and 2010 unpaid taxes (Attachment 1)  
The Tax Administrator also reported, in accordance with G.S. 105-369(a), the total unpaid 2010 taxes that are liens on real property is $2,594,028.12
3. Resolution to add roads to the state system – Overhills Creek Subdivision: Craven Court, Swain Street and Rockingham Street (Attachment 2)
4. Human Resources, on behalf of the Planning and Inspections Department, requested to reclassify the Central Permitting/Community Development Administrator position due to increased assigned duties of managing the Harnett County Jetport.  Mr. Barry Blevins’ position of Central Permitting/Community Development Administrator is currently classified as a Grade 73 on the Classification and Grade Table with his current salary $54,648.  Due to the additional duties he has been performing it was requested that Mr. Blevins’ position be reclassified to a Grade 75 with a 10% salary increase to $60,113 retroactive to October 26, 2010. 
5. The Sheriff’s Office requested permission to submit a Criminal Justice Partnership Grant to the NC Department of Correction, Division of Community Corrections.  The grant will be in the amount of $102,079 with no local fund match.  The grant will provide funds for the Criminal Justice Partnership Program in Harnett County.  This program provides services to sentenced offenders including GED classes, Life Skill classes, Drug Counseling and other services.  This program is designed to reduce repeat offenders and has shown great success in reducing the number of offenders who return to the prison system.
6. The Sheriff’s Office requested up to $20,000 to purchase equipment to repair the Courthouse Security Video System.  A key component of the system failed last fall.  The Sheriff’s Office was able to obtain a loaner from Johnson Controls to keep the system operating.  The system has not had any major issues since it was installed in 2002.  The Sheriff’s Office and IT Department believe it is most cost effective to incorporate the courthouse system with the new Public Utilities’ video system with courthouse videos separate from others and only available to approved staff at the Sheriff’s Office and courthouse. 
7. General Services requested adoption of the CTP funding resolution for the FY 2012 Community Transportation Grant Program.  The resolution will allow Harnett County to enter into agreement with the NC Department of Transportation; providing the necessary assurances, certifications and local match for FY 2012. (Attachment 3)
8. Emergency Services requested approval of the Memorandum of Agreement between NC Department of Crime Control and Public Safety, Division of Emergency Management, Training and Exercise Branch.  The Agreement states that the grant funds for training in the amount of $5,940.59 be retained by the State to provide statewide certification and NIMS training courses to first-responders on behalf of Harnett County.  The funds are part of FY 2010 Homeland Security Grant Program.
Chairman McNeill opened the floor for informal comments by the public, allowing up to 3 minutes for each presentation up to 30 minutes.  
Michael Smith of Lillington, Ricky Temple of Kipling, Frankie Lewis, Jose Perez, Margaret Joyner, Ralph Shaw, Jason Wunsch, Bill Johnson, Renee Stanley, Timothy Johnson and Barbara T. Wade all spoke in support and praise of Mr. Tony Wilder as family, friend and county employee and urged Commissioners to allow Mr. Wilder to remain employed by the County.  Gene Taylor of Anderson Creek and Melissa Page also spoke during the public comment period.  Most who spoke also encouraged the county and commissioners to start working together for the greater good of Harnett County and its citizens.  
Commissioner House requested extending the public comment period by 15 minutes.  Chairman McNeill denied the request stating that we know and understand where people stand.
Commissioner Andrews moved to approve the appointments listed below.  Vice Chairman Hill seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

Board of Equalization and Review

Robert E. Dobertstein, Joe Miriello, Thomas Moore, Howard Penny Jr. and Carnell N. Robinson N. Carnell (nominated by Commissioner Andrews) were reappointed for a term of one year which will expire February 28, 2012.

Erwin Planning/Board of Adjustments Extra Territorial Jurisdiction 

Norman Avery (nominated by Commissioner House) was reappointed for a term of three years which will expire March 3, 2014.

Harnett County Planning Board
William Elmore (nominated by Commissioner House) was appointed for a term of three years which will expire March 31, 2014.
Local Fireman’s Relief Fund
Gary Briggs (nominated by Chairman McNeill) was appointed as one of the two trustees for the Benhaven Emergency Services, Inc.  Mr. Briggs replaces William Hayes as a trustee.
Triangle Work Force Development Board
Angie Stewart and Jim Roberts (nominated by Vice Chairman Hill) were reappointed for a term of two years which will expire January 31, 2013.  

Mr. John F. Smith, President of the Shawtown High School Alumni Association, presented to the commissioners a proposed resolution honoring Vice Chairman Hill and declaring May 7, 2011, as “Mrs. Beatrice Bailey Hill Day” in Harnett County.  Commissioner Andrews moved to adopt the resolution as presented.  Commissioner House seconded the resolution which passed unanimously and the resolution was presented to Vice Chairman Hill.  (Attachment 4)

Mr. Smith noted the honoring and celebration banquet for Mrs. Hill would be held on Saturday, May 7, 2011, 7:00 on at the Dunn Community Center in Dunn.  Vice Chairman Hill thanked the community for all of their support through the years and said she is where she is today by the grace of God and help of people.
Mark Locklear, Planning Manager, petitioned the Board to approve proposed text amendments, Applicant:  Harnett County Planning Department - Proposed Hazard Mitigation Plan Update.  The Harnett County Planning Department and Emergency Services, along with members from Angier, Coats, Dunn, Erwin and Lillington have been involved with updating the County’s Hazard Mitigation Plan.  This plan is mandated by the State of North Carolina and the Federal Government specifically FEMA.  It was originally adopted in 2004 and is required to be updated every 5 years.  With this plan update, which is considered a multi-jurisdictional plan, the County and its municipalities remain eligible to receive federal and state hazard mitigation and disaster recovery assistance funding.  

Hazard mitigation is defined by FEMA as “sustained actions taken to reduce or eliminate long-term risk to people and property from hazards and their effects.”  Harnett County’s Hazard Mitigation Plan addresses the specific goals and needs of the County and was developed based on a thorough assessment of area history, vulnerability, capability and vision.  The plan is considered a guide to help steer development away from potentially dangerous areas or situations and should not be considered a regulatory document.  The NC Division of Emergency Management & FEMA have already approved this plan under the condition that it is adopted by each jurisdiction.  Angier, Coats, Dunn, Erwin, Lillington and the County Planning Board have approved this plan.  
A public hearing was held by the Planning Board on Monday, March 7, 2011.  The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the updated Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan.  

Chairman McNeill called to order a public hearing on the matter and opened the meeting for comments from the public.  Seeing no one move, Chairman McNeill closed the public hearing.  Commissioner Burgin moved to approve the updated Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Andrews and passed unanimously.  (Attachment 5)
Samantha Ficzko, Planner II, petitioned the Board to approve proposed text amendments, Applicant:  Harnett County Planning Department, Zoning Ordinance, New Additions and Revisions, Article X, Planned Unit Development – rewrite.  Ms. Ficzko reported that the adoption of the Compatibility Development Design Guidelines for subdivisions in 2007 was major step in moving towards development of a Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) in Harnett County.  The Planning Department has seen much success with these new standards; however the existing Planned Unit Development (PUD) regulations have essentially been by-passed due to the flexibility they include.  Mrs. Ficzko said the intent of the PUD regulations are to provide flexibility for large, planned developments within the parameters of the Zoning Ordinance.  She noted staff rewrote the PUD section, using the Compatibility Development Design Guidelines as a starting point.  
Ms. Ficzko explained staff felt it necessary to separate this change from the other, smaller changes proposed as part of the UDO under development because 1) there was a request from a developer to update the PUD standards so that they could be used for a large development within the County and 2) for proposing the amendment to ensure staff that the rewrite of this section was addressed prior to moving forward with a UDO draft. 
A public hearing was held by the Planning Board on Monday, March 7, 2011.  The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the requested proposed amendments to the Zoning Ordinance.  
Chairman McNeill called to order a public hearing on the matter and opened the meeting for comments from the public.  Seeing no one move, Chairman McNeill closed the public hearing.  Vice Chairman Hill moved to approve the requested proposed amendments to the Zoning Ordinance as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Andrews and passed unanimously.  (Attachment 6)
Dwight Snow, County Attorney, petitioned the Board to approve a Resolution of the Board of Commissioners of Harnett County, North Carolina Approving the Issuance by the Public Finance Authority of Bonds on Behalf of Harnett Health System, Inc.  
Mr. Snow noted the commissioners had previously voted to host the public hearing in connection with the issuance by the Public Finance Authority of its hospital revenue bonds, series 2011 (Harnett Health System, Inc.) in the aggregate principle not to exceed $25 Million.  Pursuant to Section 147(f) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, prior to their issuance, private activity bonds are required to be approved by the “applicable elected representative” of a governmental unit having jurisdiction over the entire area in which any facility financed by such bonds is to be located, after a public hearing held following reasonable public notice.   
Mr. Snow stressed the resolution read “the bonds shall not represent or constitute a debt of pledge of the faith and credit, monies, or the taxing power of Harnett County, the State of North Carolina, or any political subdivision of the state of North Carolina”.  
Mr. Snow reported the financing process is still on-going, all construction contracts are in place, the structural steel had been ordered and the easements were recorded last week as well as plans having been reviewed by the Harnett County Planning Department.  

Chairman McNeill called to order a public hearing on the matter and opened the meeting for comments from the public.  
Deanne Crowell of Bunn Level asked for clarification regarding the $25 million bonds and how something could be built without financing in place.  Chairman McNeill explained that they are working on two tracts; Harnett Health System already has a mechanism for financing but is also pursuing a cheaper option for financing the new hospital.

. 
There being no further comments, Chairman McNeill closed the public hearing.  Commissioner House moved to adopt the resolution as presented.  Commissioner Burgin seconded the motion which passed unanimously.  (Attachment 7)
Mr. Sauer presented the following reports: 

· Department of Public Health Activities Summary
· February 2011 Veteran Affairs Activities Report
· February 2011 Landfill Report
· Planning Services Report February 2011

Mr. Sauer reminded the group of the upcoming Harnett Local Government Association dinner with legislators on March 31st at Nonna’s in Lillington.  

It was the consensus of the Board to reschedule their upcoming special session from Tuesday, March 29, 2011, to Monday, March 28, 2011, starting at 9:00 am.

There was no need for closed session.

Chairman McNeill called for any new business.  Commissioner Burgin requested a report of how many call-outs/emergencies Public Utilities had received within the last 12 months and who responded to those calls.  Commissioner Burgin shared his disbelief of Public Utilities’ inability to park any of their 39 vehicles currently being driven home by employees.  Commissioner Burgin requested that the county manager’s evaluation be schedule as soon as possible and encouraged Mr. Sauer to performed evaluations of department heads.  

At 8:09 pm Commissioner House moved to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Andrews and passed unanimously
___________________________________

________________________________

Timothy B. McNeill, Chairman


Margaret Regina Wheeler, Clerk
Harnett County Board of Commissioners
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